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A well written paper using a classic, tried and true approach to validating a 
scale in various populations to eventually produce what one hopes will be a 
global measure. The selection of 2 scales with similar adolescent depression 
constructs to verify concurrent validity, and 1 scale that is purported to 
measure a slightly different construct, adolescent anxiety, to verify 
discriminant validity can allow the authors to make clear statements about the 
statistical nature of their KADS scale. Using Cronbach's alpha for measuring 
internal consistency within their sample population, and then applying a PCA to 
establish the relevant factors provided strong statistical affirmation for the 
KADS scale. However, this reviewer does have a few issues with the overall style 
of the information presented, and respectfully would suggest that there are 
several missing features to this paper which need to be included to provide a 
clear and cogent argument for the overarching objectives of their research. 
1.      My initial read of the paper led me to expect that authors were creating 
a scale that would uniquely address depression that is experienced by Jamaican 
and Barbadian adolescents and pre-adolescents: that is, as stated in several 
sections, unique from other scales developed in North America. (e.g.. p7 line 56 
"While the research done in North America is informative and worthwhile, few 
investigations....", p8 line 28 "While Jamaican society shares many similarities 
with North America....., p9 line 3 "To better understand the issues surrounding 
depressive symptoms among school children in the Caribbean....")  The majority 
of the introduction seemed to be arguing that what needed to be studied were the 
unique contributing factors to depression in adolescent Caribbean children, 
including the stressors of standardized testing, pressures to get in 'good' 
schools, and the impact of SES.  It was at the end of the introduction that the 
reader is told the KADS scale itself was originally developed and tested in 
North America.  To add to this disconnect, the discussion section does not 
mention any of these arguments proposed in the introduction.  The authors need 
to edit the presentation of the paper to ensure that the readers understand why 
the cultural/educational variances that may contribute to higher levels of 
depression in this population of children were important.  I would wager the 
selection was done specifically to see if the KADS could remain valid in a 
uniquely different population than was used in its development. 
 
We have added new text to the introduction that more clearly states that the 
objective was to determine if an instrument developed outside of the Caribbean 
would remain valid when applied within the Caribbean.  The impact of cultural 
factors on the performance of measures of depression has also been emphasized 
(with an appropriate reference).  It should now be clearer that the intention 
was not to study these cultural factors, but the performance of the instrument 
in the face of these factors.  New text has also been added to the discussion to 
make explicit reference to the study’s main objective. 
 
2.      Similar to suggestion one, in the introduction the authors seem to 
confuse the difference between factors that contribute to depression, versus 
depression itself.  With a great deal of previous published work already done on 
the KADS, this is almost certainly either the fault of my interpretation, or an 
easily edited error in communication.  The question is: How can contributors to 
stress/depression impact the factors being measured on a depression scale?  Are 
there examples in the literature of depression scales that are impacted by 
cultural factors that elevate stress/depression, such as standardized testing in 
the educational system? 
 
The impact of cultural factors on standardized testing for depression is now 
described with an appropriate reference. 
 
3.      P10 lines 54-56:  There is no information regarding the population that 
was sampled, aside from the fact that it was a "cross section of elementary 
schools in Jamaica and Barbados..." The only information provided is on the 
sample itself.  The authors need to explicitly state minimally how many children 



are in this academic population, how many were invited to participate, and how 
many actually participated.  It would be useful to also see how many schools, 
and how any teachers within each school said yes or no to participating, and how 
those schools broke down in to private and public schools. 
 
We added information on the population of students in Jamaica and Barbados to 
Table One, as well as the numbers of children in public and private schools.  In 
the Participants section we described how children were invited to participate 
and the number that actually participated. 
 
4.      Although the main objective was to test the validation of the KADS, 
would not a useful subcomponent of this study have been to compare depression 
scores on all the tests between those of the 'good' schools and those that are 
deemed culturally to be of less value?  Would the authors also have sufficient 
data to make any preliminary statements comparing the private and public school 
rates of depression?  Again, it is fully understood this is a validation study, 
but as proposed in the early sections of this paper, information on actual 
depression levels in these adolescent populations is almost completely unknown 
in the literature. 
 
A comparison of depression scores was made between public and private schools 
for the KADS. 
 
5.      Although the ADRS has 'borderline' internal consistency, the KADS 
correlates well with both the ADRS and the RCADS MDD.  Please provide a quick 
explanation of how a test can lack internal consistency but still compare well 
to tests that are internally consistent. 
 
The squared correlations that we found between the KADS and the other two scales 
were below their internal consistency reliabilities therefore indicating that 
there was no excessive correlation between the scales. 
 
6.      The PCA clearly shows two distinct factors, reflecting questions 
targeted towards cognitive and somatic symptoms.  In the discussion section, 
there is a very brief mention that 'p16 line 1...other measures of depression.' 
also have a cognitive-somatic dimension and an affective dimension.  Please 
expand on this factor structure that exists in the literature, with an emphasis 
on whether your validation comparator scales also have those two dimensions as 
representing the majority of variance in their structures.  That is, what were 
the results of your PCA of each scale, and what does the literature say about 
their structures? 
 
We added a discussion of how our PCA findings compared to past studies in the 
Interpretation section of the paper. 
 
7.      Very minor issues:  
a) The majority of the article refers to the test under scrutiny as the KAD, but 
at other times as the KADRS (e.g. p7 subtitle line 1, subtitle p14 line 39 and 
line 40 etc.).   
 
The correct acronym for the Kutcher Adolescent Depression Scale is KADS.  We 
have search the manuscript for all instances of KADRS and replaced them with 
KADS. 
 
b) The reference to Shahidi (p16 line 15) is not cited properly.   
 
We have corrected the citation in the manuscript. 
 
c) The final sentence of the discussion says the KADS scale will screen the 
"...Jamaican and Barbadian youth, and the children of the Caribbean diaspora".  
The 'children of the Caribbean diaspora' has not been mentioned in the paper 
until this point. 
 
We have removed the reference to children of the Caribbean diaspora from the 
Discussion section. 

Reviewer 2 Batomen Kuimi 
Institution Social and preventive medicine, Université laval, Laval, Que. 
General Major concern: 



comments 
(author 
response in 
bold) 

1.      It is said in page 13 that "Prior to conducting all analyses the mean 
score, rounded to the nearest whole number, was substituted for missing values 
on individual KADS items, and ADRS, RCADS – MDD, VASTA and VAS –SA items." What 
was the proportion of missing data for each item? Single imputation (mean value 
in your case) is not good method for handling missing data. It can introduce 
bias which the magnitude depends on the amount of missing value. Therefore, the 
proportion of adolescent with missing values should be lower in order for your 
results to remain valid  
 
We ran frequency analyses on all of the individual KADS, ADRS, RCADS – MDD 
items, along with the single items for the VAS-TA and VAS-SA.  Below is a table 
of the missing values for each item: 
 
 
 

Item 
Missing 

Frequency 
 

VAS-AS - Visual Analogue Scale - State Anxiety 75  

VAS-AT - Visual Analogue Scale - Trait Anxiety 77  

radsax1 - I worry about things 0  

radsax2 I worry that something awful will happen to someone in my 
family 20  

radsax3 I worry that bad things will happen to me 31  

radsax4 I worry that something bad will happen to me 47  

radsax5 I worry about what is going to happen 29  

radsax6 I think about death 18  

radsdp1 I feel sad or empty 19  

radsdp2 Nothing is much fun anymore 27  

radsdp3 I have trouble sleeping 25  

radsdp4 I have problems with my appetite 30  

radsdp5 I have no energy for things 27  

radsdp6 I am tired a lot 25  

radsdp7 I cannot think clearly 23  

radsdp8 I feel worthless 22  

radsdp9 I feel like I don't want to move 16  

radsdp10 I feel restless 19  

adrs1 I have no energy for school 8  

adrs2 I have trouble thinking 9  

adrs3 I feel overwhelmed by sadness and listlessness 17  

adrs4 Nothing really interests or entertains me 14  

adrs5 What I do is useless 16  

adrs6 When I feel this way I wish I were dead 15  

adrs7 Everything annoys me 15  

adrs8 I feel downhearted and discouraged 17  

adrs9 I sleep badly 12  

adrs10 School doesn't interest me just now, I can't cope 11  

kadrs1 Low mood, sadness, feeling blah, depressed, just can't be 
bothered 8  

kadrs2 Irritable, losing your temper easily, feeling pissed off, 
losing it 11  

kards3 Sleep difficulties 11  



kards4 Feeling decreased interest 10 1.3% 

kards5 Feelings of worthlessness 10 1.3% 

kards6 Feeling tired 13 1.7% 

kards7 Trouble concentrating 14 1.8% 

kards8 Feeing that life is not very much fun 15 2.0% 

kards9 Feeling worried, nervous, panicky, tense 17 2.2% 

kards10 Physical feelings of worry 13 1.7% 

kards11 Thoughts, plans or actions about suicide or self-harm 22 2.9% 

 
As can be seen from the table, missing values for individual questions was 4 % 
or less.  Replacing this small number of scores should not introduce bias into 
the study (Tabchnick & Fidel, 2007)  
 
 
Minor concerns: 
2.      Page 10 line 13, typo error (the word "and" is repeated twice). 
 
We deleted the second “and” on page 10, line 13. 
 
3.      Page 14 line 17: "This pattern of scores suggests that a large part of 
the stable variance underlying the KADS assesses depression (37%) while a 
smaller degree of the variability (3% to 4%) measures a conceptually similar but 
distinct construct." How do you get these estimates? 
 
These estimates of shared variability were obtained by squaring the correlation 
coefficient.  Squaring the Pearson Product-Moment Correlation coefficient 
produces the coefficient of determination which indicates the amount of 
variability which is shared by the variables (Statistical Principles In 
Experimental Design, 3rd Edition, Winer, Brown & Michaels, 1991) 

Reviewer 3 Dr. Marco Battaglia 
Institution Centre for Addiction and Mental Health, Toronto, Ont. 
General 
comments 
(author 
response in 
bold) 

1.      Abstract is clear, it is however not clear how they can reach the claim 
that 38% of variance in KADS addressed depression and 3%-4% anxiety  
 
The correlation coefficient between variables may be squared to obtain an 
estimate of the shared variability between the variables (Statistics, 4th 
Edition, D. Freedman, R. Pisani,& R Purves, 2007).  We based our estimates of 
the variability shared by the KADS and the other measures of depression and 
anxiety on the squared correlation coefficients between these variables (the 
coefficient of determination). 
 
Introduction  
2.      Au. make the point RE importance of assessing depression in Caribbean 
children in elementary school; however their sample was in grade 6 : wouldn’t 
this be rather middle school?  Au may want to better articulate this aspect of 
their sampling strategy.  
 
We have amended the description of schools in the Participants section to note 
that in both Jamaica and Barbados, the final year of elementary school is grade 
six, which high schools span grades 7 to 11 with some schools offering a two 
year extended programme similar to the Ontario Academic Credits programme.  
There are no middle schools in the Jamaican or Barbadian education systems. 
 
Method  
3.      Au. make a good work at explaining the differences between public, 
private schools and Jamaica vs. Barbados specificities; however, save for saying 
that their sampling covered ‘a balance’ of these mix we are not given the 
breakdown: a table/paragraph of these demographics would be important. By the 
same token, readers need to know how many children were identified as possible 
participants, how Au. guaranteed representativeness, and how many of the 
eligible participated in the study.  
 
In our sampling we tried to obtain both public and private elementary schools in 

https://www.amazon.com/s/ref=dp_byline_sr_book_1?ie=UTF8&text=David+Freedman&search-alias=books&field-author=David+Freedman&sort=relevancerank
https://www.amazon.com/s/ref=dp_byline_sr_book_2?ie=UTF8&text=Robert+Pisani&search-alias=books&field-author=Robert+Pisani&sort=relevancerank
https://www.amazon.com/s/ref=dp_byline_sr_book_3?ie=UTF8&text=Roger+Purves&search-alias=books&field-author=Roger+Purves&sort=relevancerank


each of the major geographical areas of Kingston Jamaica; while in Barbados the 
sample included public and private elementary schools across the island due to 
the small geographic size of Barbados.  We generally obtained one public and one 
private school from each geographical area.  We have included in the article a 
table (Table 1) which displays the demographic characteristics of the public and 
private schools in both Barbados and Jamaica. 
 
4.      The KADS is designed to assess depressive Sx between 12-17; 
participants’ age was 10 and 11 here: may be worth adding to limitations. 
 
We have noted in the limitations section that our sample included youth slightly 
younger (9 to 12 years of age) than previously validated by Kutcher in his 
original sample.  
 
 Last paragraph of ‘mearures’ is actually a mix of results and comments. 
 
We have followed a commonly accepted approach to describing the measures we used 
in the study. 
  
5.      Sections on the other scales are lengthy: Au. may want to shorten a bit 
and save words for other more salient sections such as discussion  and Results  
 
We have shortened the length of the relevant sections. 
 
6.      Table 1 does not specify the stat they used (Pearson product moment r)  
 
Table 1 is now Table 2.  Table 2 now specifies that the correlation coefficient 
we used is the Pearson Product-Moment Correlation.   
 
7.      The 2 KADS factors explain only 39% of variance: this is not very much, 
and may be worth adding to limitations. 
 
The purpose of Principal Components Analysis is to summarize the variability 
amongst a set of items or measures.  The ability to summarize 30% or more of the 
total variability is a key criterion used (references) to evaluate the quality 
of this summarization.  Our PCA accounted for 39% of the total variability 
amongst the items, which is much greater than the minimum standard of 30%.  The 
additional, variability is traditionally considered to be random error as it 
does not form a component.  We have added to the limitations a note that not all 
of the systematic variability underlying the KADS was accounted for in the PCA 
and may be random variability. 
 
8.      What is the KADS threshold for clinical depression? Au. may want to let 
readers know how many children divide by sex passed that threshold, since they 
plan to use the KADS in future studies of this population  
 
There are no validated diagnostic categories associated with particular ranges 
of scores. 
All scores should be assessed relative to an individual patient's baseline score 
(higher scores indicating worsening depression, lower scores suggesting possible 
improvement). (LeBlanc et al., 2002) 
 
Discussion  
9.      May be worth expanding; are there other factor analytic studies with the 
KADS and what did they find; similarities and differences as compared to their 
results?  
 
We added to the Discussion section a presentation of how our PCA of the KADS 
compared to studies using Iranian and Chinese students. 
 
10.     Could not find a link between the abstract’s claim that 38% of variance 
in KADS addressed depression and 3%-4% anxiety: Au. need to show the reader how 
this can be extracted from their results and perhaps discuss it a bit.  
 
To obtain the amount of variance shared between two variables which are 
correlated with each other, the correlation coefficient can be squared.  This 
produces the coefficient of determination (Statistics, 4th Edition, D. Freedman, 
R. Pisani,& R Purves, 2007).  In our study we simply squared the correlation 

https://www.amazon.com/s/ref=dp_byline_sr_book_1?ie=UTF8&text=David+Freedman&search-alias=books&field-author=David+Freedman&sort=relevancerank
https://www.amazon.com/s/ref=dp_byline_sr_book_2?ie=UTF8&text=Robert+Pisani&search-alias=books&field-author=Robert+Pisani&sort=relevancerank
https://www.amazon.com/s/ref=dp_byline_sr_book_3?ie=UTF8&text=Roger+Purves&search-alias=books&field-author=Roger+Purves&sort=relevancerank


between the ADRS (r=0.62) and the MDS (r=-0.61) to obtain the amount of 
variability in depression scores that is shared with the ADRS (r2 = 0.384 or 
38.4% shared variability) and the MDS (r2 = 0.372 or 37.2% shared variability).  
Similarly we squared the correlation with the VAS-SA (r=0.21) and the VAS-TA 
(r=0.18) to obtain the amount of variability shared between the KADS and the 
VAS-SA (r=0.21 r2 = 0.044 or 4.4% shared variability) and the VAS-TA (r=0.18 r2 
= 0.032 or 3.2% shared variability) which is an indicator of the amount of 
variability in the KADS that may be measuring anxiety. 
 
Minor: there are some typos here & there (e.g. discussion) re-read y MS to get 
rid of them.   
 
We have spell-checked the paper and removed all typographic errors. 

Reviewer 4 M.M. Leeflang 
Institution Clinical Epidemiology, Biostatistics and Bioinformatics, University of 

Amsterdam, Amsterdam, the Netherlands 
General 
comments 
(author 
response in 
bold) 

1.      The first thing to notice is that one of the authors is prof. Kutcher, 
while they validate the Kutcher Adolescent Depression Scale. That is obvious 
conflict of interest. 
 
Many, if not most, new measures are validated by their authors.  It is not an 
uncommon or unprecedented practice.  For example, Aaron Beck – The creator of 
the Beck Depression Inventory – is the lead author on the original paper 
establishing the properties of the Beck Depression Inventory (Beck, A.T., Ward, 
C. H., Mendelson, M., Mock, J., & Erbaugh, J., 1961).  Similarly, Maxwell 
Hamilton – The creator of the Hamilton Rating Scale for Depression – is the sole 
author of the paper which provides evidence of the factor structure and utility 
of the Hamilton Rating Scale for Depression (Hamilton, 1960). 
 

Beck, A.T., Ward, C. H., Mendelson, M., Mock, J., & Erbaugh, J. 
(1961) An inventory for measuring depression. Archives of 
General Psychiatry, 4, 561-571. 

 
Hamilton M, (1960). A rating scale for depression. Journal of 

Neurology, Neurosurgery and Psychiatry, 23, 56–62. 
 
 
2.      The objective was to present evidence for the reliability and validity 
of the Kutcher Adolescent Depression Scale. However, the concepts of reliability 
and validity may be differently interpreted in different settings or research 
fields. Therefore, these concepts should have been defined, either in the 
Introduction or the Methods section. Also, a threshold for ‘acceptable’ validity 
should have been pre-specified in the methods section. 
 
We have added a section to the methodology which describes how we conceptualized 
reliability and validity in this study.  While there are standards for 
interpreting and evaluating psychometric reliability, there are no standards for 
judging the concurrent or discriminant validity of a measure.  Instead, 
concurrent and discriminant validity are evaluated based on the pattern of 
correlations between measures.  We have added text to the Methodology section 
which describes how we evaluated concurrent and discriminant validity in this 
study. 
 
3.      What was the rationale to focus on the KADS only, while at the same time 
reporting the results for all other scales as well?  
 
In establishing the validity of a measure it is important to describe how the 
measure to be validated is associated with the concurrent validity measures and 
the discriminant validity measures.  As such, it was necessary to present the 
correlations for the ADRS and the RCADS – MDD with the KADS. 
 
4.      Sometimes KADS is stated and sometimes KADRS. Please be consistent. 
 
The correct acronym for the Kutcher Adolescent Depression Scale is KADS.  We 
have search the manuscript for all instances of KADRS and replaced them with 
KADS. 
 
5.      Cronbach’s alpha basically indicates whether the separate questions of 



the scale measure the same concepts. This refers only to internal validity of 
the scale, not whether these concepts also have a clear association with 
depression or whether the scale can detect changes in mood or emotional status. 
This should have been addressed in the Discussion section. 
 
Cronbach’s Coefficient Alpha (Cronbach, 1951) is generally considered to be a 
measure of the internal consistency reliability of a measure.  It is 
conceptually derived from the split-half reliability coefficient and represents 
an attempt to overcome the problems with estimating split-half reliability 
coefficients that can occur with specific strategies splits.  It represents the 
average inter-item correlation between all of the items within the KADS.  It is 
not an index of “internal validity”.  Our use of Coefficient Alpha is as an 
indicator of adolescents’ stability in responding to the items within the KADS, 
which is reliability.  As the concept of reliability only pertains to 
participants’ stability of response, and nothing else, attempts to interpret it 
as an indicator of correlation with other variables, or ability to detect change 
participants’ mood states would be misguided. 
 
6.      It would have been interesting to provide the same info in Table 2 for 
the other scales as well, to get a sense of how similar of different the scales 
are. 
 
As the focus of the current paper is the validation of the KADS, we did not wish 
to distract our readers with the factor structure of other measures in this 
paper.  In future papers we will provide the factor structures of the other 
measures. 
 
7.      The first paragraph of the results section should have been included in 
the Methods section. 
 
We have moved the first paragraph of the Results section to the last paragraph 
of the Methods section under the heading “Analytic Strategy”. 
 
8.      More information about the statistical analysis would have been helpful, 
especially some more details about the reported methods used (Person Product-
Moment correlations; inter-item reliability, t-tests, PCA) and the choices made 
within these analyses. 
We have rewritten the section describing our analyses to include more details on 
the statistical methods that were used and the rationale for using these 
methods. 
 
9.      Please check spelling, grammar and punctuation. 
 
We have checked the spelling, grammar and punctuation in the paper. 

 


